Committee on Athletics

November 19, 2008

Bickerstaff Center, Conference Room
Minutes

(submitted February 10, 2009)

Present:  Andrew Vaca, Chair; Vic Cegles, Gayle Fenton, Jan Fisher, Rita Hayes, Norma Kolb, Perry Moore, Stan Olin, Alan Safer, David Shafer, Sharon Taylor
Absent:  Sharon Guthrie, Tom Kelty, Janine McCormick, Lynda McCroskey, Kirran Moss, Frank Murgolo, Michael Strong, Brenda Vogel, Mike Walter, Jeff Yutrenzka

Guests:  Sandra Shirley, Associate Director Student-Athlete Services, Director of Bickerstaff Center
I.  
Call to order

Meeting called to order, 3:38 pm
 

II.
Approval of Agenda

Agenda approved


Minutes approved

III.
Chair’s Report


A.  Meeting with Student Athlete Advisory Committee (SAAC), 11/14/08


Present from COA:  Alan Safer, Sharon Taylor, Andy Vaca


SAAC Chair:  Justin Koeppen; SAAC Advisor:  Candice Chick

Goal of meeting was to collaborate ideas that will help build the alliances between the Student-Athletes (SA) and the faculty.


Discussion points:

*SAAC idea of each team having a faculty mentor who could help advise team and bridge gap between SAs and faculty if necessary.

*Getting stronger response from faculty invited to Academic All-Star Luncheon, February 26, 2009


*Challenges SAs face when interfacing with faculty and how to overcome them.


B.  Spring semester meetings



February 10, 2-3:15 pm



March 17, 2-3:15 pm



April 28, 2-3:15 pm

IV.
The Role of the Bickerstaff Academic Center for Student-Athlete Services (BAC), presentation by Gayle Fenton and Sandra Shirley

Presentation highlights:


The BAC has been recognized for its excellence by both the Chancellor and CA legislature.  In 2007-08, all teams met the NCAA requirement of .925 Academic Progress Rate (APR).  The only schools higher in CA were UCLA and Cal.  There are 326 Division I schools, and very few have athletic advising housed under Academic Affairs (AA).  Here at CSULB, AA works closely with and is highly aligned with Athletics through the work of the BAC.  They are the only advising center on campus with three staff member with doctoral degrees.

HO #1—Timeline

Highlights:  in July 2006, moved to current location.

In May 1995, GF became Director of Center for Student-Athlete Services.
In 2003, had to have a study skills specialist brought in part-time for the center.

Their advising is different than the rest of campus, as they cannot make a mistake.

They goal is to set up students for success.  As a result they do not put SAs in class unless they are prepared to pass them.  They are the only advisors who put holds on all of their students until they’ve seen their advisors.  The collaboration between Athletics and AA has allowed them the positions that they needed to succeed.

Focus Graduation—the group that does study hall at night.  Includes at-risk SAs with a professor/staff monitoring.

HO #2—SA Services Organizational Chart
HO #3—Academic Counseling Responsibilities

HO #4—2007-08 End of year Report

BC external accreditation comes from NCAA certification.  They also undergo internal program evaluations like all departments on campus. 

GF spoke highly on Sandra Shirley (SS), Associate Director Student-Athlete Services, Director of Bickerstaff Center
GF is now at BC 25%.  Official title is Senior Director of Academic Advising under Gayle Mahoney.

Part of their role is meeting with potential SAs during recruit visits.  Need to help prove that CSULB is better than other choices due to strength of advising.

AS—You don’t see other CSUs as competitiors?

GF—No, we don’t have a football program, so we’re not competing against those schools

SS—By the time we see them, the SAs are often deciding between us and UCs or big schools.

ST—Is advising mandatory?

GF—Once a semester it is.  They have 16,000 contact hours per semester.  Attendance at study hall depends on the coach and the SA’s gpa.

SS:

Advising is a first priority.  Students must attend orientation and mandatory advising same day.  They strategize with learning skills, career development, choice of majors.  SA must declare a major by the end of their 2nd year.  Her staff works with coaches in developing a study hall plan for each SA in conjunction with Learning Assistance Center, if necessary.  They enlist community tutors, faculty volunteers, and emeritus faculty for study hall.

GF:

Manadatory advising begins with initial evaluation folders that take between 45 minutes and 1.5 hours per student.  Advisors need to look at NCAA as well as CSULB requirements; it’s very detailed and holistic.  SA get early registration to get them into classes that will work with their team schedules.  They have team orientation and advising on the same day.  SA also have their own 2 unit University 100 class, taken in the fall, that includes study skills.

AS—do transfer students take this 2 unit UNIV 100 class?

GF—they often come in with so many units they can’t afford it.

SS added that the 2 unit UNIV 100 class adds in SA goals and responsibilities to help them transition into understanding the realization of being in college.

SOAR/Orientation (GF and SS)

SA got to SOAR in the morning.  They spend the morning in academic room, and are pulled out in the afternoon by BAC staff.  Students missing SOAR do a workshop in 2nd week of school.

International students and transfers:

There are 10-15 international students.  They tend to be a bit tougher to deal with academically, but can receive fee waivers if they have high enough gpa.  Transfers can also be difficult.  Difficulties include having too many units if coming from a junior college, or the lack of articulation between the CSU and UC schools.  SS needs to do a lot of research to get waivers to find equals for courses transfers have taken.  

Other challenges:

BAC also works with SAs returning to school to finish degrees and 5th year students.  5th year students still receive tuition and books.  Teams also get bonus “points” if the SA comes back and graduates.  Some students are deficient in a pre-requisite and a very few are double deficient in pre-reqs.  These students take a lot more time and attention.  

Tutoring:

BAC utilizes regular university tutors and has recruited graduate students and additional tutors for BAC.  The tutors fill out progress reports that go to coaches and counselors.  There are weekly meetings with coaches to update them on students requiring tutoring.  They also have math and English tutors from Focus Graduation.

V.
GradesFirst web-based program, Gayle Fenton

CSULB is the guinea pig for this program (SA management software) that tracks tutoring, study halls, grade checks all in one program.  It is a collaboration between Athletics and the BAC.  The advisor can see their student’s schedule through program as well, allowing them to be more efficient.  If all works well, all remedial students at CSULB will be under this program in Fall 2009.  BAC will report on success in Spring 09.  

VI.
Athletic Director report

Due to Hall of Fame event, VC had to leave meeting early and spoke to the program for the event to take place in the Carpenter Performing Arts Center.  

AS—Brought up the idea of faculty possibly receiving 4 free athletic tickets per year, 2 for men’s sports and 2 for women’s sports.  

VC—Not against idea.  Marketing people will assess how this could work.

Future:  Cindy Masner on issues of gender equity and diversity. 

Adjourned at 4:48 pm.  

